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Minister Finds l\{iche in Prison Chaplaincy
he Rev. Sandra L. Thigpen
moved to Forsyth County at
a difficult time in her life.

Ms. Thigpen, one of fwo full-time
chaplains in the Forsyth Prison
Chaplaincy, graduated from South-
ern Baptist Theological Seminary
in Louisville, Ky., last year.

She had every reason to believe
that her church would ordain her
after that, she said. But the congre-
gation members who had encour-
iged her during \Yz years of study
stopped short of ordaining her, she
said.

"As far as affirming me com-
pletely - they could not do that, "
she said.
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So Ms. Thigpen was at a loss

when she came to Winston-Salem
to interview for her job as a chap-
lain. She had worked as a social
worker for 17 years, and she had
worked as a volunteer at Eddryille
Penitentiary in Louisville in the ear-
ly 1980s.

The Rev. Rodney D. Stillwell, the
senior chaplain in the chaplaincy,
hired her even though she wasn't
ordained, she said.

And when she started work;' her
doubts faded.
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"When I stepped ih that igiL, I
knew that I was at home," slle stid.

She is seldom frightened about
working in the county's prisons,
she said. Ms. Thigpen found anoth-
er home at Mount Pleasant Baptist
Church, where the Rev. Douglas E.
Summers, a former prisorr chap-
lain, is the pastor.

"It was as though God had pre:
pared him.'When I walked in the
church, there were two women on
the platform with the pastor," she
said. In August, she was orclained
by the Rowan Baptist Association,
she said.

"I am understanding now that
Louisville was not the time and not
the place, that God had opened thc
door in another place," she said.

She describes her ministry itr [he

Forsyth Correctional Center, the
F'orsy[h County Jail and the Youth
Detentiou Center as "a rninistry of
presence. " She spends as much
time as possible walking the prison
yard or visiting inmates in cell
blocks, she said. "Shaking their
hands and asking them to look nle
in the eye is a way to feel some of
the pain," she said. "The more I'm
in the yard, lfre rnore I'm in the
dorms, that provides rne with an
opportunify to see where they are. "
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Sometimes, when she shakes

hands with the rnen, she passes
them bubble gum in her palm the
way people on the street pass
drugs, she said. Such gifts are ap-
preciated because many of flhe men
don't have money for such things

- or even for toothpaste and soap,
she said.

"We take very seriously that Je-
sus rnet the basic needs of people,
and then he ministered to their
spiritual needs," she said.

Ms. Thigpen, who is black, said
she feels that she brings special
gifts to the ministry b.ecause of her
race and getrder. The population in
the North Carolina prison system is
80 percent black, she sa,irl.

"I believe that's part of the rda-
son God has catrled me to this minis-
try. That gives me a way to relate to

' the men. . . , We come from the
same culture." '

As a woman, she gives men who
have had poor relationships with
women a chance to learn a healthi-:
er way, she said.

Whbn she walks across the yard,
an older man approaches her to tell
her about his grandchild, who has
just learned to crawl. fuiother man
tells her that he is recovering from
a bout with the flu. /

Ms. Thigpen shakes their hands ,

and listens, nodding and respqnd-
ing with her eyes. '
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Later, back in her office, she said

that hro chaplains are not enough
to nreet the needs of so many pris- .

oners.
Because the men in prison in

Forsyth County are predominantly
black, Ms. Thigpen would like to
see more black people volunteer in
the chaplaincy, she said.

When the county's newjail opens
late next year, the county will have
as many as 1,000 inmates, and the
chaplaincy will need rnore help
than ever, she said.
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